
May 13, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, May 13, 2014, at 7:30 p.m. at
the East Lampeter Township Office, 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The meeting
was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. 
Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers
John Pogue, Lake Roeder Hillard & Associates, representing Isaac Stoltzfus
Stephanie Smith, representing Lancaster Farmland Trust
Jeff Swinehart, representing Lancaster Farmland Trust
Bernadette Hohenadel, representing Millcross Properties

Minutes of the April 22, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the April 22,
2014 regular meeting as prepared. There were no comments.

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the 
minutes and approve the minutes as presented. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $338,821.70 were 
presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in that amount 
was a payment to M&T Bank in the amount of $13,519.94 for the quarterly purchase installment for the 
GapVax truck, a payment to Lancaster Area Sewer Authority in the amount of $15,052.80 for quarterly 
sewer transmission charges, a payment to Morgan Stanley in the amount of $41,000.00 for the monthly 
MMO pension deposits: $32,000.00 to the police pension fund and $9,000.00 to the non-uniformed 
pension fund, a payment to New Holland Auto Group in the amount of $75,755.50 for the purchase of 
three (3) police vehicles, and a payment to Susquehanna Municipal Trust in the amount of $37,870.00
for quarterly worker’s compensation premiums.

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the bills 
as listed in the amount of $338,821.70. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

a. Fee in Lieu of Land – Esh Subdivision Plan #12-22: 372/374 Mount Sidney Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present.

Chairman Blowers deferred this item to Mr. Hutchison. Mr. Hutchison explained that the Board acted 
upon the subdivision in the past and one of the conditions of approval was that the applicant satisfies the 
requirements under the ordinance for fee in lieu of land. He explained there was one new lot created, so 



they need to pay a fee for the one lot.  A letter from Smoker Gard Associates LLP is offering a payment 
of $900.00. Staff feels the proposed fee is adequate and recommends approval.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the $900.00 fee in lieu of land for the Esh Subdivision Plan 
#12-22: 372/374 Mount Sidney Road.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
voice vote.

b. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Millcross Properties Land 
Development Plan #13-22: 682 Millcross Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Ms. Bernadette Hohenadel was 
present.

Ms. Hohenadel, from Nikolaus & Hohenadel, is representing Millcross Properties. She stated that the 
applicant is requesting a time extension to record the plans. The applicant would like a sixty (60) day 
extension to complete the financing arrangements. She noted that all other documents required by the 
Township have been submitted.  

Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve a sixty (60) day time extension to satisfy conditions to record the 
conditionally approved Millcross Properties Land Development Plan #13-22: 682 Millcross Road.
Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

c. Request for Waiver of Frontage Improvements Deferral – Stoltzfus Subdivision Plan #13-41:
782 Hartman Station Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. John Pogue was present.

Mr. Pogue, from Lake Roeder Hillard & Associates, is representing Mr. Isaac Stoltzfus.  He stated that 
the applicant is requesting a waiver of the road frontage improvements. He explained that Mr. Stoltzfus 
is trying to transfer the property to his heirs and it would not be easy for them to have the cash reserves 
available to make the road improvements.  The property has an extremely large amount of road frontage 
totaling about 3500 feet due to the condition that the tract is located on both sides of two roads. He 
stated that they estimated the total cost for the improvements to be about $150,000.00, which are at 
current specifications but costs could increase if the specifications and standards change in the future 
placing an hardship on the future owners.  The property is an Agriculture Easement and cannot be 
subdivided in the future.  Mr. Pogue then introduced two members of the Lancaster Farmland Trust: Mr. 
Jeff Swinehart and Ms. Stephanie Smith.

Mr. Swinehart, deputy director of Lancaster Farmland Trust, introduced Ms. Stephanie Smith, 
Municipal Outreach Coordinator, and then addressed the Board.  He stated it is the mission of the 
Farmland Trust to preserve agriculture farm lands in Lancaster County.  He explained that one of the 
programs, the Municipal Outreach Program, goals is to work with local municipalities on ordinances or 
requirements ensuring that they are friendly to agriculture and helps to promote instead of limit 
agriculture.  He stated that a subdivision of agriculture lands for agricultural use has a minimal impact 
on local infrastructures.  He discussed the viability of agriculture and their opinion that current 
requirements place a hardship on the farming community.  He asked if the goal of the rural zoning 
district is to support agriculture where it is a primary use, why would the Township have this 
requirement that places a hardship on the farming community and places a hardship on the future owners 



of the property.  He is asking the Board to consider whether this requirement is necessary for lands that 
are to be used as an agricultural use.

Mr. Buckwalter addressed a question to Mr. Pogue about the Board’s view of Ag land. Mr. Pogue stated 
it raised a question about why there is a requirement for infrastructure improvements in a rural area 
which is predominately agriculture.  Mr. Blowers questioned Mr. Pogue if the felt if the Board
designated the area as a rural area what would the Boards vision be for that area by requiring these type 
of requirements.  
Mr. Pogue agreed.  Mr. Blowers then asked Mr. Hutchison about deferring infrastructure improvements.  
Mr. Hutchison stated the Board set that as a condition when the plan was approved.  The applicant 
would enter into a standard form of agreement deferring the requirement to install frontage 
improvements which would be just widening and curbs, sidewalks are not required in the rural zone.  
Mr. Meyer asked if this farm has been preserved under the Lancaster Farmland Trust. Mr. Pogue stated 
it was and he believed it was done in the year 2000.  The Board then discussed the deferral agreement
and transfer to future land owners, the ordinance and how other municipalities are handling this issue.  
Mr. Demme suggested changing the ordinance rather than deal with this on a case by case basis.

After a lengthy discussion, Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the waiver of frontage improvements 
deferral requirement for Stoltzfus Subdivision Plan #13-41: 782 Hartman Station Road. Mr. Blowers 
seconded the motion and it was defeated by a vote of two votes for and three votes against.  

d. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Subdivision Plan #13-41:
782 Hartman Station Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. John Pogue was present.

Mr. Pogue, from Lake Roeder Hillard & Associates, is representing Mr. Isaac Stoltzfus. Mr. Pogue 
stated that the applicant is requesting an additional 60 days to record the final plan but Mr. Pogue would 
like to extend that request to 180 days to record the final plan.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the time extension of 180 days to record the conditionally 
approved Subdivision Plan #13-41: 782 Hartman Station Road.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.

New Business:

a. Zoning Ordinance Amendment re: Off Premise Sign Regulations

Chairman Blowers deferred to Mr. Hutchison for this agenda item.

Mr. Hutchison explained that this amendment was prepared at the suggestion of the Township solicitor 
in response to a case brought before the Zoning Hearing Board last year.  The Zoning Hearing Board 
was asked to consider approving necessary variances that would allow a proposed off premise sign 
billboard structure be equipped so that the message/image on the billboard would change every few 
seconds. The current Township ordinance has language in it that doesn’t permit this type of use.  The 
Zoning Hearing Board denied the application and the applicant appealed this decision to court and it is 
currently pending. The solicitor had concern about regulating that type of sign and suggested language 
changes to the ordinance that would allow but regulate it within parameters.  The Lancaster County 
Planning Commission reviewed the changes and the East Lampeter Township Planning Commission 



reviewed the plan and recommends some changes.  The noted changes are: Note #4 be relocated to be 
more appropriately associated with the billboard standards in the table and Section 2.4 remove “may be” 
and add “in addition to the requirements in the table…”

Mr. Demme asked how this ordinance compares to Lancaster City. Mr. Hutchison stated that it is 
similar. Mr. Hutchison stated that this ordinance would apply to all billboards.  The Board discussed 
new billboard placement and billboards already in place. 

After a lengthy discussion, Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the Zoning Ordinance Amendment re: 
Off Premise Sign Regulations.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.

Ordinance No. 304

Other Business:

a. Approval of Memorandum of Understanding  - Lancaster County Conservation District

Mr. Hutchison explained that the Township has had a long relationship with the Lancaster County 
Conservation District and that to formalize the relationship they have updated the Memorandum of 
Understanding for the period of March 2014 to March 2015. He recommends approval of the 
Memorandum.

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Lancaster County Conservation District’s Memorandum of 
Understanding. Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it passed by unanimous voice vote.

Public Comment:

None

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to adjourn the meeting. The motion
was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be held on Monday, 
June 2, 2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison
Township Manager


















































